# Speech: Commonwealth Standards Network: Statement by Ambassador and Permanent Representative Julian Braithwaite

Thank you for inviting me to join this first meeting of the Commonwealth Standards Network. It is good to be here today with you at your inaugural meeting to make sure we make the most of this exciting initiative and its potential to grow trade across the Commonwealth.

As you know, the UK Prime Minister launched the Commonwealth Standards Network at the Commonwealth Business Forum in April. This network is integral to the UK's ambition to promote prosperity in the Commonwealth and tackle non-tariff barriers to trade.

And it will work alongside other UK-funded programmes promoting trade facilitation and women's economic empowerment in the Commonwealth to deliver maximum impact.

Today, it is fantastic to see this ambitious project taking shape and to welcome so many of you from across the Commonwealth to this meeting. Many thanks to BSI for all their hard work in making this a reality.

Why is facilitating trade such an important focus of the UK's two-year Chair-in-Office of the Commonwealth? Because trade is a vital driver of economic growth and prosperity. It creates jobs, helps raise incomes and allows people to lift themselves out of poverty.

Within the Commonwealth, the scale of trade opportunity is staggering. Intra-Commonwealth trade is already worth \$560 billion per year. The costs of trade between Commonwealth partners are 19% lower than between non-members, and this is supported by our shared language, values and similar political and legal systems. This existing advantage is something we can build on. By working together, we can stimulate intra-Commonwealth trade to an even greater extent, boosting economic development.

At the Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting back in April, governments committed to resist protectionism and champion a fair and inclusive multilateral trading system. They signed up to an ambitious Connectivity Agenda, which sets out a pathway to increased intra-Commonwealth trade and investment, by encouraging members to reduce trade barriers, strengthen links, and support each other to prosper.

The work done here in the international standards development community is crucial to supporting the multilateral trading system and delivering fair, safe trade worldwide.

Over recent decades, the WTO has made significant progress in reducing tariffs worldwide. That makes it all the more important that we now work together to tackle non-tariff barriers, in order to further stimulate trade flows.

International standards provide an unparalleled tool for reducing these barriers. They ensure that businesses in different countries speak a common language, enhancing trust in supply chains and giving consumers and businesses alike confidence that goods and services meet their expectations. They improve business productivity and efficiency, increase competitiveness, and offer opportunities for economies of scale.

The aim of the Commonwealth Standards Network is to boost trade between our nations by increasing use of existing international standards. By providing a platform for collaboration, the network will allow all members to share their knowledge, try out new approaches and create vital links between our economies.

The Commonwealth is the perfect forum to advance this work, given our longstanding connections and similarities. But we must not forget our responsibility to bring our learning back into the wider international standards community and use it to strengthen trading relationships with non-Commonwealth partners, too.

Growing intra-Commonwealth trade must have benefits for all. For developing countries, increasing use of international standards can support developing economies in entering global value chains and improving the business environment, helping attract investment.

But making these changes isn't easy, which is why the Commonwealth Standards Network will provide direct support in a number of developing countries to help them realise the benefits of standards for trade, investment and development.

Technical assistance work in five countries — Uganda, Zambia, Papua New Guinea, Vanuatu and St Lucia — has already begun. These projects will provide on-the-ground support for development of national quality infrastructure; they aim to empower national standards bodies to participate actively in the international standards community.

National standards bodies and businesses in many more countries will receive training on use of standards to make sure the network's benefits reach those most in need.

In her speech at the Commonwealth Business Forum, the Prime Minister spoke about the importance of making the Commonwealth an organisation which works for all of us, and which shapes a future that we can all be proud of.

Today we make an important step towards doing that. The Commonwealth Standards Network must work for all members, developed and developing. It must promote open and inclusive dialogue about how use of standards can best support increased trade between our nations.

We would like to see this exciting initiative to continue beyond the UK's two-year Chair-in-Office and deliver long-term benefits for trade and prosperity across the Commonwealth.

So I encourage you all to participate actively in today's discussions, make your voices heard and let us know how standards can support your trade objectives. We need all of you to ensure that the Commonwealth Standards Network achieves its aims and becomes a lasting legacy of the 2018 Heads of Government meeting.

If we are to meet the ambition of the Commonwealth Regulatory Connectivity Agenda we must work together to make this a reality.

I look forward to seeing the Commonwealth Standards Network grow and develop over coming years.

## <u>Speech: Addressing the challenges that</u> vulnerable consumers face

I'd like to thank Baringa Partners for the opportunity to speak at this event on vulnerable consumers.

The CMA's core mission is to make markets work well for the benefit of consumers. We do this through the promotion of competition. More vigorous competition helps all consumers, and particularly the most vulnerable, by giving businesses the incentive to supply goods and services at affordable prices and with better value for money. It means that a supplier risks losing customers (and therefore revenue) if it prices too high or supplies low-quality goods or services that are poor value for money. But where competition is weaker, the pressures and incentives to supply products which are affordable and value for money are correspondingly weaker. And that's why our statutory duty is to promote competition for the benefit of consumers, and why we focus so much of our efforts on protecting consumers from practices and transactions that weaken competition.

Competition leads to good consumer outcomes. And within this context, we recognise that some particularly vulnerable consumers, may need additional consideration.

Helping vulnerable consumers is an extremely important part of the CMA's mission. It's one of the key strategic priorities in our Annual Plan and it's one of the main areas of focus of the Government's recent consumer Green Paper and draft strategic steer to the CMA.

But what do we mean by consumer vulnerability? Well, in a broad sense, the term encompasses a circumstance or situation in which consumers are prevented

from being able to make informed choices to engage effectively in a competitive market, and can struggle to get a good deal as a result. In this sense, many consumers who would not usually be considered vulnerable, may experience vulnerability in certain contexts or points in their lives when making important decisions. For example, when we need to make a purchase at a stressful time (such as choosing a funeral provider or a residential care home for an elderly relative at short notice), or if we feel under pressure to make a choice with limited time to consider other options. Or indeed if we're required to make a choice when we don't fully understand the options available to us: with the ever-growing complexity and interconnectedness of digital markets, this is likely to become an increasingly important issue for more and more of us in the future. All of these are examples of what we call 'market-specific vulnerability'.

But we are also interested in understanding to what extent groups of consumers with certain characteristics face enduring problems across markets. I'm referring to, for example, individuals with mental health problems or disabilities; those on low incomes, the elderly, or families with stretching parenting responsibilities. Consumers with such characteristics can find it more difficult to get a good deal, often because they don't have resources and/or time to negotiate a better outcome for themselves.

It's important that we understand the perspectives of these groups and the challenges they face when purchasing key services such as those represented here today — utilities, banking, insurance. Because understanding these challenges is the key to developing interventions that will be of greatest help to vulnerable consumers. And that's why I'm delighted to have the opportunity to speak to you all today, because as business leaders you will have a unique perspective on both the nature of the challenges that vulnerable consumers face and how to overcome them.

The CMA has, through its work, sought to improve outcomes for vulnerable consumers in a range of different markets. And I think there are some very good examples of action we have taken that has made (and will make) a real difference to the lives of many vulnerable consumers.

For example, our care homes market study has helped to ensure that people who are at a highly vulnerable stage in their lives are supported in making decisions about the care that's right for them. Our consumer enforcement cases into online gambling websites are helping to clamp down on practices that risk exploiting those with a gambling addiction, most recently resulting in two firms agreeing to make it easier and fairer for consumers to withdraw their money. And in our energy market investigation, we introduced a price cap that is currently saving consumers on prepayment meters — a group which includes some of the most vulnerable members of society — some £300 million a year. Several of the projects we have currently under way, notably our market study into funeral services, are also focussed on addressing consumer vulnerability.

But I acknowledge that there is more for us to do. That's why we have been undertaking a programme of work this year on vulnerable consumers, to learn more about how people's circumstances can affect their ability to engage in

markets and get a fair deal, and what we and others can do to help.

As part of this work we have held, jointly with leading consumer groups and charities, four roundtables to explore different dimensions of consumer vulnerability. With Citizens Advice we considered vulnerability in digital markets, with the Joseph Rowntree Foundation we organised a session on the challenges facing people on low incomes, and with the Money and Mental Health Policy Institute [who are also here this evening], we discussed the issues faced by those suffering from mental health problems. And only yesterday, with Age UK we discussed the challenges of identifying and addressing vulnerability for older consumers. We will be holding a fifth roundtable later in the autumn with Scope, the disability charity, and we will also be visiting the devolved nations to understand and explore the issues in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.

In summer we hosted a Symposium, focused on the challenges facing vulnerable consumers and the potential solutions to these challenges. In his opening speech, our new Chairman Andrew Tyrie talked about new and continuing forms of consumer detriment, and considered the role of the CMA in helping to address this.

We welcomed insights on these matters from a wide spectrum of contributors — from representatives of government departments and regulators, to consumer groups and think tanks, to business to academia. Not to mention the most recent Nobel prize winner for economics, Professor Richard Thaler. We discussed the challenges for vulnerable consumers in regulated and digital markets, and the wider implications of thinking about and addressing these challenges for competition policy and the political economy

Our work has also involved research. We have, for example, commissioned research into measuring the extent to which those on low incomes pay more for the same goods and services than those on higher incomes across different markets (often known as the 'poverty premium'). And we have recently commissioned qualitative research with consumers on low incomes and other characteristics associated with vulnerability, to capture insights and learn more about their experiences in key markets. This research will add an extra layer of insight into the experiences of vulnerable consumers to our work.

These various strands of work have been tremendously valuable to us, in improving our understanding of the problems. We have started to build up an informed picture of the challenges that vulnerable consumers face in different markets. So, what does this picture look like?

Well, it is decidedly complex and wide-ranging. First, it shows us that existing areas of challenge for consumers become particularly pronounced for those who can be considered vulnerable. Our energy market investigation found that those on low incomes, with low qualifications, living in rented accommodation or aged above 65, were more likely to be disengaged with the market across a range of indicators, and to get a poor deal as a result. For example, those on low incomes or living in rented accommodation were less likely to shop around and switch suppliers, and subsequently ended up paying more for their energy. This issue — of long-standing customers on default

tariffs being charged more for goods and services than new customers — is sometimes called the 'loyalty penalty'. Consumers with particular characteristics can feel the impacts of such a 'penalty' much more severely than others — perhaps because they have less money overall to spend, or are in debt.

Such consumers may therefore require additional support. In doing so, it is important that we do not weaken incentives for consumers to shop around. As I mentioned earlier, a competitive economy is beneficial to all. If consumers stop shopping around and switching, the pressure on suppliers to provide competitive deals is reduced. The result — higher prices for all — can be particularly detrimental for the types of consumers I have identified as being vulnerable, such as those on low incomes.

Second, we see that whilst new developments create opportunities, they also create new challenges and exacerbate existing ones. For example, online and digital transactions represent a large and growing part of the economy. We welcome the benefits to consumers which digitisation can bring, including increased choice, convenience, lower prices and the increased spurs to efficiency of companies trading online. We must, however, ensure that less digitally literate consumers are not left behind. So, while some consumers have instant access to more, better deals online, others are excluded because they don't have a computer, or easy access to the internet. Again, drawing on our experience with energy, roughly half of those who have been on expensive default tariffs for three years or more either didn't have access to the internet or didn't feel confident using price comparison websites. Others may be at greater risk of getting a poor deal because they lack the skills, confidence or capacity to navigate these new digital arenas.

And third, our work has highlighted that there are new challenges that arise for vulnerable consumers because of their different, and sometimes unique, needs. Taking the example again of switching to get a better deal — in addition to the barriers all consumers face relating to inertia and behavioural biases, consumers with mental health problems can experience severe anxieties at even the thought of having to speak with someone to switch, or be unable to concentrate for the length of time required to complete the relevant forms. Such individuals may also be reluctant to disclose that they have a mental health condition because of fears that they will be stigmatised. This creates particular challenges for businesses — how do you identify such individuals? How do you avoid them 'dropping off the radar'? How do you provide support in a way that maximises the chance that those who need it most will use it, without weakening incentives for switching generally?

These and other considerations have potentially significant implications for how we might go about supporting vulnerable consumers to get better outcomes.

Let us now turn to the matter of solutions, or remedies. Because as important as it is to understand the experiences of vulnerable consumers, it is equally important to use this understanding to identify what problems need addressing, and how to address them.

I would like briefly to set out what I see as the three main themes and considerations, before opening up to a wider discussion.

First, we need to focus on what works. This may sound obvious, but in practice it is incredibly challenging to know what this is. We need to ask ourselves — What does effective intervention in markets look like? How is remedies design different when thinking about vulnerable consumers? And to what extent do we and other bodies charged with protecting consumers such as sector regulators, need to go beyond behavioural nudges and information remedies, to more interventionist remedies?

A lot of good work has been done over the years by sector regulators to seek to improve outcomes for consumers, including the particularly vulnerable. The CMA regularly engages with sector regulators, for example through the UK Competition Network, to share experiences and lessons learned. This has allowed approaches to remedies to develop over time, and we see ongoing dialogue with regulators as key to producing increasingly effective remedies. We have made some good progress recently through testing and trialling of remedies. Ofgem has conducted trials of a number of remedies we recommended in our energy market investigation — some of the prompts to consumers that we designed in energy increased switching rates four-fold for some of the most disengaged consumers. Ofgem's recent collective switch trial has generated very promising initial results, increasing the switching rate by a factor of eight amongst some of the most disengaged.

These initial positive results take us a step closer to knowing what works. But there is still more to learn.

In understanding better what works, it is essential that we — regulators, business, Government and others — do not work in isolation. We need to share our experiences and the lessons learned. This evening I invite you all to talk about the challenges your businesses have faced in trying to develop effective solutions to support vulnerable consumers, and in particular how to test them to make sure they're effective, so that we might all benefit and come closer to realising this goal.

Second, increased data-sharing offers significant opportunities to help vulnerable consumers to engage in markets. Advances in digital technology and data science mean that businesses are increasingly able to capture and use data about their customers and the wider world to develop different business models and approaches to pricing. The CMA welcomes many of the changes which technology and increased digitisation of commerce brings to address marketwide problems. In energy, we introduced measures to enhance the role of third party intermediaries (including price comparison websites and intermediaries that help with switching such as Flipper). In the retail banking sector, as a result of our market investigation, the CMA has introduced Open Banking. This is a series of reforms which require UK banks to share their customer's current account data, subject to that customer's permission. This enables consumers to share their data with third parties (such as via apps) to help them find better deals. Open Banking also has the potential to help vulnerable consumers, including offering opportunities for users to grant permission to family members for support in managing their finances. The

potential benefits of these approaches can be significant. So we need to ask ourselves — how can we better use data portability — to develop innovative solutions that improve outcomes for vulnerable consumers, in a secure and effective way?

Because there are also new risks and challenges that arise from data-sharing — such as digital exclusion and the potential for new types of abuse through greater access to consumer data.

The third and final theme is the extent and nature of intervention by regulators and other bodies charged with protecting consumers, to incentivise firm behaviour. There may be a potential role here for further principles-based regulation, which has the advantage of avoiding the need for complicated, prescriptive rules and can therefore generate changes relatively quickly and flexibly. For example, through its 'Treating Customers Fairly' principle, the FCA seeks to ensure that all regulated firms conduct their business in a way that will help customers get fair treatment. The FCA has highlighted key outcomes it would expect to see from businesses putting the principle into practice, rather than prescribing how it should be assessed and implemented. This allows businesses to uphold regulatory requirements in a way that works for them whilst also setting a standard against which the regulator may enforce.

A related consideration is the effect of reputation as a driver for firm behaviour, something that I'm sure you will know about. What is the role for regulators to play in enhancing reputational incentives? What does it look like? How far does it go? We know from the consumer Green Paper that there is Government support for regulators to play a role in incentivising firms to support consumers, and particularly the vulnerable, by drawing on reputational risk. The idea of published 'performance scorecards' is just one of the ways identified to try to encourage businesses to 'play the long game'. There are also considerations and potential trade-offs here for businesses who need to make sure that supporting vulnerable consumers is commercially viable. I am keen to hear your views on the potential for regulators to use these and other ways to shape business behaviour to get better outcomes for vulnerable consumers. What are the key challenges here? What are the risks? What are the alternatives?

In setting out the main themes, I have raised a number of questions for thinking about potential remedies for supporting vulnerable consumers. As I said at the start, we know there is more to be done to find out the answers.

In these uncertain times, with rapid political, social, economic and technological developments and a greater focus on those in society who are struggling, this evening's event provides a timely opportunity to reflect on and discuss consumer vulnerability. You've heard from me about the CMA's work in this area, what we've learnt and where our gaps in knowledge lie. I want to hear about your experiences of supporting vulnerable consumers — the challenges but also the success stories, the innovative ideas that you're taking forward, where you think there will be new opportunities to take advantage, and how we might do so.

One thing that is clear, that is crucial, is for regulators, businesses and others to work together to address effectively the challenges that vulnerable consumers face. This needs to happen one way or another. If businesses do not address it, a combination of legislation and regulatory interventions will follow. And that is why I am delighted to be here this evening, to consider the different dimensions of vulnerability and explore what businesses and regulators can do to help vulnerable consumers.

## Press release: PM's bilateral with President Rouhani of Iran: 25 September 2018



The Prime Minister held a bilateral meeting with President Rouhani of Iran in New York earlier today.

She began by offering her condolences over Saturday's attack in Ahvaz, noting that we condemn terrorism in all its forms.

She then reiterated the UK's commitment to the Iran nuclear deal (the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action), noting that as long as Iran abided by its obligations under the deal, we would continue to take steps to ensure that Iran receives economic benefits from sanctions relief.

She also emphasised our ongoing concern at Iran's ballistic missile programme and its destabilising regional activity, including in Yemen.

She then raised our consular cases in Iran, including that of Nazanin Zaghari-Ratcliffe, before expressing her serious concern at Ms Zaghari-Ratcliffe's ongoing detention, and called for her release.

Published 26 September 2018

#### <u>Press release: PM's bilateral with</u> <u>President Erdogan of Turkey: 25</u> <u>September 2018</u>



The Prime Minister held a bilateral meeting with President Erdogan of Turkey in New York earlier today (25 September 2018).

They agreed that the trade and investment relationship between the UK and Turkey was strong and would continue to strengthen as the UK left the European Union.

They discussed Syria, agreeing on the need for a reinvigorated political process.

The Prime Minister welcomed Turkey's recent agreement with Russia to avert an offensive on Idlib, which would have caused immense humanitarian suffering. The Prime Minister said:

We now needed to see full implementation of the agreement, offering any assistance the UK can provide, to ensure the maintenance of the ceasefire.

Published 26 September 2018

#### Speech: DFID Ghana Country Director's

## speech at Commonwealth Digital Finance event

As Country Director for the UK's Department for International Development in Ghana, it is a pleasure to welcome you to this event where we can share ideas on Digital Finance.

The Digital Finance Champions Group was launched during the Commonwealth Summit in London in April 2018, as a platform for countries demonstrating leadership and commitment to an inclusive digital finance agenda.

This Group is designed to be a collaborative, mutually-supportive and member-led platform, to drive global momentum toward our shared vision of secure, suitable and inclusive digital finance. It is up to all of you to shape the Champions Group into what you want it to be, what you want it to do and what you want it to achieve.

Digital finance is transforming the way financial sectors operate across the globe, and bringing far reaching benefits.

Mobile money, payment cards and other types of FinTech — can be particularly transformative in enabling poorer and rural populations, and especially women, to access tools for saving, insurance, and payment transactions, in a cheaper and more accessible way.

There is a wealth of evidence from around the world about the many ways in which financial inclusion is important for growth and poverty reduction. Access to financial services improves people's ability to save, manage risks, and increase their incomes.

The UK has been at the forefront of the digital finance revolution and continues to be a committed partner. During her visit to Africa last month, the UK Prime Minister announced a new partnership between UK and African FinTech hubs to drive this agenda forward.

The launch of this Digital Finance Champions Group took place at the London Stock Exchange in April in the presence of President Kenyatta of Kenya and the Governors of the Bank of England and the Bank of Ghana.

At the launch, the DFID Secretary of State, Penny Mordaunt said that:

.... financial markets open the door to a future free from aid dependency. By building partnerships, sharing knowledge and opening up markets, we can defeat poverty, boost trade and investment, and deliver on the ambitions of countries that want to stand on their own two feet.

Nowhere is this statement more relevant than here in Ghana. Financial sector

development and greater financial inclusion will be critical for economic transformation, and for delivering His Excellency President Nana Akufo-Addo's vision for a "Ghana beyond aid".

There is political commitment to building a digital economy at the highest level in Ghana. The Vice President is driving a series of new initiatives on digitisation — including the introduction of digital addressing, national ID and driving licences, digitising land registrations, and supporting the development of digital finance.

In May this year, the Vice President launched Bank of Ghana's mobile money inter-operability system, making it easier and cheaper for people to make mobile money transactions across different networks.

In Ghana about 39% of Ghanaian adults have a mobile money account. This reflects huge growth from 2014 when only 13% of adults had one, but shows that there is still a huge opportunity for growth in the uptake of digital finance and FinTech.

Creating an environment in which FinTech can thrive and create better services for poor people is critical. It's an exciting time in Ghana for FinTech — given strong industry interest and the government's ambition, including by being a founding member of this Champions Group.

I hope that as Champions, this Group will be a platform to showcase innovation, to facilitate peer-to-peer learning, to pilot and inform policy design, to form partnerships, to provide technical support and to leverage expertise from the private sector.

Across the Commonwealth, there already exists a wealth of knowledge and experience. Indeed, many Commonwealth countries have made significant and successful in-roads to this agenda by pioneering innovative technology and using different approaches — from Ghana's development of enabling guidelines for electronic money issuers; to Kenya's digitisation of their National Safety Net Programme; to the UK's recent introduction of a fully interoperable "Open Banking" system — to name but a few.

Our programme partners with expertise in the inclusive digital finance agenda are represented here today. I would like to thank — AFI (Alliance for Financial Inclusion), CGAP (Consultative Group to Assist the Poor), and BtCA (the Better than Cash Alliance) for making today possible.

They will all give you an overview of the type of activities and support they focus on, as well as their perspective as to how this group might add value — perhaps by scaling up existing initiatives that are demonstrating success, or addressing something entirely new.

But more importantly they are here to listen to your ideas, your requests and your suggestions as to what support through this new platform you feel would be most valuable.

You will find on your tables an Information Note showcasing some of the exciting innovations that we are already aware of across the Commonwealth.

This is designed to whet your appetites and get you thinking about what areas you would like to learn more about in line with your own country priorities, or what innovations you might like to showcase to others in the future.

I encourage you all to share your ideas today, and I very much look forward to hearing about how you as Champions will harness the opportunities presented by digital finance in each of your countries.

Thank you.